ABSTRACT

"Welcoming the Religious Stranger: Social Sources of Attitudes Towards Syrian

Refugees"

Elizabeth Drews

Director: Dr. Jerry Park, Sociology

Due to the human rights violations occurring in Syria, many Syrians fled their homeland and are now refugees. Their refugee status and potential admission to the United States is a hotly contested issue because many Americans perceive both realistic and symbolic intergroup threats from Syrian refugees. Of note is the fact that most Syrians are Muslim; the intersection between religion and refugee status plays a role in these perceived threats. In this thesis, I examine four key independent variables – political affiliation, religious tradition, educational attainment, and gender – and their effects on respondents' approval or disapproval for potential policies increasing United States admission of Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees. I find that religious tradition and political affiliation are two demographic characteristics that significantly impact one's approval of these potential refugee admittance policies.

APPROVED BY DIRECTOR OF HONORS THESIS: Dr. Jerry Park, Department of Sociology APPROVED BY THE HONORS PROGRAM: Dr. Elizabeth Corey, Director DATE: _____

"WELCOMING THE RELIGIOUS STRANGER: SOCIAL SOURCES OF ATTITUDES TOWARDS SYRIAN REFUGEES"

A Thesis Submitted to the Faculty of

Baylor University

In Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the

Honors Program

By

Elizabeth Drews

Waco, Texas

December 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
CHAPTER ONE	1
Introduction	1
Literature Review	3
General Beliefs and Attitudes Regarding Refugees	3
Intergroup Threat Theory	4
Americans and Islam	6
The Relationship Between Evangelical Christians and Islam	7
Educational Attainment	10
Gender	11
Political Affiliation	12
Aims of This Thesis	16
Hypotheses	18
CHAPTER TWO	20
Methods	20
Participants and Procedure	20
Dependent Variable: Support of Refugee Admission Policy	20
Independent Variables	21
Religious Tradition	21
Political Affiliation	21
Gender	21
Education	22
Race	22
Analytic Strategy	23
CHAPTER THREE	24
Results	24
Description of Variables	24
Overall Statistical Difference in Support Among Americans	26

Christian and Muslim Refugee Support Contingency Table	26
Difference in Support Across Demographic Variables	27
Cross Tabulation of Refugee Approval and Demographic Variables	27
Difference in Support due to Political Affiliation	29
Comparing Evangelical Protestants and Non-Evangelical Protestants	30
Evangelical versus Non-Evangelical Support Contingency Table	30
Gendered Differences in Support?	31
Educational Attainment and Refugee Approval	32
Correlation Matrix	32
Correlation Matrix of Refugee Admission Support and Key	34
Independent Variables	
Demographic Variables and Refugee Approval	36
The Effect of Political Affiliation on Refugee Support	36
The Effect of Religious Tradition on Refugee Support	37
Summary of Multinomial Logistic Regression Results	38
Analysis of Maximum Likelihood Estimates	39
CHAPTER FOUR	40
Discussion of Results	40
Conclusions and Future Research	48
REFERENCES	51

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am very grateful to Dr. Jerry Park for his patience and encouragement during the research and writing process. Agreeing to assist a biology student with a sociology thesis is no small task. His expertise was foundational to the success of this project. Also, thank you to Shannon Ciccarello. Her teaching ability, work, and knowledge of statistics was crucial to the completion of the research and analysis. Lastly, thank you to my family and friends who supported me and believed in the value of this thesis.

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

Attitudes of Americans towards refugees in general date back at least to the first half of the 20th century. After the Nazi-led coordinated attack on Jews in Germany, remembered as "Kristallnacht", 94% of American respondents to a Gallup poll demonstrated that they disapproved of the Nazi treatment of Jews in Germany. However, that disapproval did not translate to support of American policies that could aid Jews. Approximately 72% of Americans responded "no" when asked "Should we allow a larger number of Jewish exiles from Germany to come to the United States to live?" (Green and Newport 2018). The American climate was so strongly against refugees at the time that two months after Kristallnacht, a bill planning to allow child refugees from Germany was opposed by 67% of Americans (Green and Newport 2018).

This trend has remained stable over the late 20th century. In a 1958 Gallup poll, 55% of respondents said that they would disapprove "of a plan to permit 65,000 refugees who escaped the Communist regime in Hungary to come to the U.S." (Desilver 2015). Similar lack of support was present in matters concerning refugees from Indochina in 1979, Cuba in 1980, and Kosovo in 1999 (Desilver 2015).

We live in an era where the current President makes comments and policy aims in a consistent pattern to discriminate against refugees fleeing from select countries. In fact, one of Trump's election promises was the deportation of Syrian refugees. "They're going to be gone. They will go back. ... I've said it before, in fact, and everyone hears what I

say, including them, believe it or not. But if they're here, they have to go back, because we cannot take a chance. You look at the migration, it's young, strong men. We cannot take a chance that the people coming over here are going to be ISIS-affiliated" (Walker 2015).

While videos of Syrian children pulled from rubble and stories of Assad gassing his own citizens are featured on the evening news, it's hard to ignore the human rights violations occurring in Syria. Approximately 87% of Americans have heard of the refugees fleeing violence in Syria ("Mixed Views of Initial U.S. Response to Europe's Migrant Crisis" 2015). Still, the debate rages in the United States about what exactly the nation should do with Syrian refugees attempting to enter. With 47% of Americans saying that "they are very or somewhat worried that they or someone in their family will be a victim of terrorism" and the conflation of ISIS with Syrian refugees in the media, it is no surprise that 41% of Americans do not support the admission of Syrian refugees into the United States, although a healthy majority (53%) do support allowing Syrian refugees as long as they complete security clearance (Cox & Jones 2015).

Which Americans reject admitting Syrian refugees today and to what extent do American attitudes vary based on the religion of the refugee? Besides aggregate polling results, little is known about the distinguishing characteristics between Americans who support and reject admission of this vulnerable population. This thesis is rooted in intergroup threat theory; an intergroup threat occurs when individuals of one group feel that members of a different group can cause them harm. This threat can be either realistic or symbolic (Stephan, Ybarra, & Morrison 2009). Based on this theory, this thesis provides a more complete explanation of what factors impact one's support for Christian

and Muslim Syrian refugees. We find that for many individuals, there is a distinction between support for Christian refugees and Muslim refugees. Political affiliation and religious tradition are the two most important factors when determining support for a potential policy to increase admission of refugees. These findings support what one would expect from intergroup threat theory in regards to the relationship between religious tradition and refugee support. However, an interesting result of our research was the relationship between political affiliation and refugee support, which is not necessarily expected based on intergroup threat theory since the target groups are religious and not political. These findings show that not all political affiliations and religious traditions perceive the same levels and types of intergroup threat; this differentiation in perceived threat between political parties and religious groups impacts their members' support for refugee policies.

Literature Review

General Beliefs and Attitudes Regarding Refugees

Given the previous evidence regarding Americans' views towards refugee and refugee policies, the current unease and lack of support towards refugees is no large surprise. A 2015 Pew national telephone survey of 1,502 adults found that 45% of respondents disapproved of the U.S. decision to increase the number of migrant refugees from Syria and other violence-ridden nations. Approximately 50% of respondents said that in response to the refugee situation, the U.S. should be doing "about the same" or "less" ("Mixed Views" 2015). A 2015 Bloomberg Politics National Poll provides more evidence of Americans' lack of refugee support. In a survey of 628 U.S. adult citizens, when asked "Which of the following do you think is the best approach for the U.S. to

take with refugees fleeing the civil war in Syria?", approximately 53% of respondents selected "Do not accept any Syrian refugees into the U.S." and 11% supported only the resettlement of Christian Syrian refugees (Bloomberg Politics National Poll 2015). This thesis finds a different gap in refugee approval than the Bloomberg Poll (as shown in the results below); this is likely due to significant events occurring in the United States, such as the election of Donald Trump as President between the 2015 poll and the survey I used (collected in 2017). Also, Bloomberg's poll claims national-level representativeness, whereas the 2017 survey I used does not. This difference in survey sample likely contributed to the differences in refugee approval between this research and previous polling.

Intergroup Threat Theory

While it may initially be difficult to fathom how some Americans can be resistant to aiding the seriously afflicted Syrian refugees, I believe that intergroup threat theory can provide some explanation for the approval and disapproval of refugees expressed by Americans. Intergroup threat theory claims that when individuals in one group believe that a different group could cause them harm, members of the first group experience what is called an intergroup threat. Intergroup threats can be realistic or symbolic. Realistic threats are based on worries about potential physical harm or denial of necessary resources. Symbolic threats can harm a group's value system and beliefs, such as preventing the in-group from practicing their religion (Stephan, Ybarra, & Morrison 2009). For example, some have expressed concern that Muslims coming to the United States would force citizens to follow sharia law and thus not allow them to practice Christianity (Samuels 2017). These concerned Americans view Muslim immigration as a

symbolic threat to their religion. Realistic and symbolic threats are very important to intergroup relationships because of their perceived harmful effects on attitudes. Behaviorally, members of threatened groups may act civilly, but their affective and cognitive responses to the threat will probably be negative (Stephan, Ybarra, & Morrison 2009). Although some Americans might maintain civil interactions with Syrian refugees, they may actually harbor attitudes and judgments that are harmful to Syrian refugees. These negative attitudes could translate into decreased support for measures that aid Syrian refugees. While attitudes might not seem harmful on the surface since they are not a behavior, they can result in policy implications with similarly devastating results.

Intergroup theory is relevant to this research because we posit that certain groups of Americans will feel that Syrian refugees pose realistic and symbolic threats to them; therefore, individuals belonging to groups that feel threatened will demonstrate less support for policies to increase admission of Muslim and Christian refugees into the United States. More specifically, I anticipate that individuals who are members of select identity-shaping groups will feel the most threatened and demonstrate the least support. For example, religious identification may be an indication of an in-group identity. According to Tajfel and Turner's social identity theory, social identity can lead to individual self-esteem and is linked to the sense of self that is based on membership in a specific group. While group membership can have positive individual impacts, simply placing oneself in a group can lead to out-group biases (Summers 2016; Tajfel and Turner 1979; Tajfel and Turner 1986). Therefore, identifying with a religious in-group can lead to concerns about religious out-groups (in this case, refugees of Christian and Islamic faiths). In 2018, political parties dominate United States culture and media.

Members of the two parties do not share the same objective reality of the United States. Democrats and Republicans surveyed disagree about the unemployment rate, the annual deficit and national debt, the crime rate, the amount of deportations occurring, and healthcare costs, all of which are objectively determined (Dunning 2016). If Republicans and Democrats do not even share the same objective view of the United States, it is not far-fetched to believe that this disagreement in the nation's reality causes further differences in perceived symbolic and realistic threats. Also, educational attainment may indicate a socialization towards tolerance. Increasing tolerance could potentially diminish the power of intergroup threats to create negative attitudes and behaviors. Lastly, boys and girls are often socialized differently which results in different value orientations among men and women. This differentiation could impact how men and women perceive intergroup threats and their reaction to threats. An outline of these key demographic variables (political affiliation, religious tradition, gender, and education) follows in this literature review.

Americans and Islam

My prediction that individuals in certain demographic groups will feel more threatened by Muslim than Christian refugees is related to some Americans' strong attitudes towards Islam and its followers. A significant portion of Americans believe that Islam is a religion of violence and that Muslims do not fit into the ideal American culture. Approximately 28% of respondents to a Bloomberg Politics National Poll answered that "Islam is an inherently violent religion, which leads its followers to violent acts." (Bloomberg Politics National Poll 2015).

Not only do some Americans see Islam as violent, they also think it is cold and not relatable to their vision of American life. In a 2014 study by the Pew Research Center, a nationally representative sample of randomly selected American adults ranked Atheists and Muslims most coldly at the bottom of their list of religiously-defined groups' feeling thermometer ("How Americans Feel About Religious Groups" 2014). In Edgell, Hartmann, and Gerteis's 2006 study, when asked about Muslims, 26.3% of respondents affirmed "This group does not at all agree with my vision of American society" and 33.5% supported the statement: "I would disapprove if my child wanted to marry a member of this group" (2006).

The existence of anti-Muslim prejudice in the United States complicates life for Muslim Syrian refugees; not only are they not Americans, they also belong to a negatively stereotyped religion. In the views of many Americans, Muslim refugees pose a strong intergroup threat. Americans perceive a realistic threat from Muslim refugees due to concerns about terrorism and violence. They also sense a symbolic threat from Muslim immigrant communities because some Americans believe that Islam poses a threat to the current American values and way of life.

The Relationship between Evangelical Christians and Islam

Evangelical Protestants are a unique subset of the United States. They compose approximately 25% of the American population and are generally conservative on religious and social issues (Woodberry and Smith 1998). They are highlighted in this research due to the various political and social differences that exist between Evangelical Protestants and other religious traditions. In this research, we use the term "Evangelical Protestants" to refer to individuals belonging to denominations that are associated with

fundamentalist, Pentecostal, charismatic, or evangelical religious movements. They tend to be less tolerant than their peers from other religious traditions, likely because they prioritize their vision of the common good (based on their own morals) over tolerance (Woodberry & Smith 1998). They also report that their faith has serious significance in their lives (Smith 1998). As of the 1990s, Evangelicals were the most likely out of all Christian traditions to show support for moral absolutes (Woodberry & Smith 1998). There are some signs that this support is changing. Concern for morality might not hold constant in the political sphere, as 72% of Evangelicals agree that "an elected official who commits an immoral act in their personal life can still behave ethically and fulfill their duties in their public and professional life" (Kurtzleben 2016).

In a study of American Evangelical discourse after 9/11, Richard Cimino found that Evangelicals push three main arguments against Islam. They use apologetics in attempts to prove that Christianity is true and Islam is not, use prophetic literature to show that Islam is "the main protagonist in end-time scenarios", and use teachings and stories of "spiritual warfare" to Islam (Cimino 2005). Concern over "spiritual warfare" is a type of symbolic threat perceived by American Evangelicals. Amit Bhatia's 2017 article details the findings of a qualitative study of lay American Evangelicals and their pastors, as well as members of a Christian outreach ministry to Muslims in the United States. Many respondents had known or interacted with Muslims, but most concluded that "Muslims are evil; Islam is an evil religion" (Bhatia 2017, 29). They stated this by ignoring positive attributes of Islam, and focusing on Islam's view of women and perceived lack of freedom. These concerns about Islam further exemplify the symbolic threat that Evangelicals perceive. Evangelicals sense a potential danger to their beliefs, such as the American value of religious freedom.

Overall, Evangelicals' attitudes "tend to be mistrusting, fearful, and suspicious of Muslims" (Bhatia 2017, 30). Some of the respondents believed that "Muslims have an agenda to take over America" and that "they want to convert the whole world to Islam or kill them" (Bhatia 2017, 30). These concerns about physical safety and violence are types of realistic threats.

The consequences of these American Evangelical arguments against Islam and the symbolic and realistic threats perceived by Evangelicals are demonstrated by examining Evangelicals' disapproval of Muslims. Cimino finds that "American evangelicals are more likely than other Americans to be opposed to Islam and to believe that there is little common ground between the two faiths" (2015). On the Pew Research Center's thermometer study, Evangelicals tended to give other non-Christian faiths a very low rating; they rated Muslims the lowest of all of the non-Christian faiths ("How Americans Feel about Religious Groups" 2014). Kalkan, Layman, and Uslaner found that Evangelical Protestantism affiliation has a negative indirect effect on affect towards Muslims because of Evangelical Protestantism's generally negative views towards outgroups (2009).

Although Evangelical Protestants might remain outwardly civil and even have relationships with Muslims (Stephan, Ybarra, & Morrison 2009; Bhatia 2017), the intergroup threats that they perceive have potential for negative consequences towards Muslims. Worth noting is that the effect of these intergroup threats can be potentially strong due to the presence of both types of perceived threat.

Educational Attainment

Since the mid-20th century, numerous studies have demonstrated that higher educational attainment decreases a variety of prejudices, including attitudes towards desegregation, and attitudes toward groups such as Communists, atheists, and Jews (Hyman and Sheatsley 1956; Davis 1975; Selznick and Steinberg 1969; Jackman and Muha 1984). Upon determining that education was a key factor in predicting anti-Semitic prejudice, Gertrude Selznick and Stephen Steinberg theorized about what aspects of educational attainment make it a powerful predictor of anti-Semitic attitudes. "Education is a learning process through which people acquire knowledge, are exposed to values, and develop modes of thinking and acting... Education is a social process through which individuals come into contact with different kinds of people and are exposed to an environment generally committed to norms of tolerance." (Selznick and Steinberg 1969; Jackman and Muha 1984).

The relationship between education and prejudice reduction has also been demonstrated through polling results in regards to attitudes towards Muslims. Americans with greater educational attainment are unlikely to support negative views of Muslims; 70% of Americans with a bachelor's degree disagree with the survey question stating that Muslims want to "institutionalize shari'a" (Jones et al. 2011). Approximately 72% of individuals with postgraduate training viewed Muslims as key members of the American religious community, while only 46% of respondents who had at most a high school education felt the same way (Jones et al. 2011). A 2014 study reaffirmed the effect of education on prejudice towards Muslims. Ogan et. al found that in the majority of the

nations studied, level of education was one of the strongest and most consistent predictors of positive attitudes towards Muslims (Ogan et. al 2014).

In relation to prejudice against Muslims, educational attainment likely ameliorates such beliefs because of its relationship to perceived intergroup threats. Individuals with high educational attainment (defined in our study as having completed at least a bachelor's degree) have obtained a larger and more elevated base of knowledge than their less-educated peers. They are better equipped to understand the complexities of many social situations and reject simple binary conclusions to pressing questions (Jackman and Muha 1984). I believe that individuals with advanced education will demonstrate greater approval of Syrian refugee entry due to higher educational attainment's impact on increased tolerance.

Gender

I posit that the gender differences detailed below could lead to differences in refugee approval between men and women. In a study of United States adolescents, Ann Beutel and Margaret Marini found differing value orientations between males and females. They found "substantial gender differences" on measures of compassion, materialism, and meaning. Key to this thesis is their finding that females in the study were "more likely than males to express concern and responsibility for the well-being of others" (Beutel & Marini 1995, 436). If females are more likely to be concerned for others, this may affect how they approach intergroup threats. Females may perceive the same intergroup threats as males, but act differently in order to fulfill their obligation to care for others. This is because attitude and action are not synonymous; people can perceive threats and develop negative attitudes towards out-groups while simultaneously

maintaining outward civility. Christine Ogan and her colleagues used data from the 2008 Pew Global Attitude Project and 2010 Pew News Interest Index to specifically study anti-Muslim prejudice, and their results demonstrate females' unique attitudes. They found that being a female was not only a predictor for the attitude that Islam does not encourage violence, but also that being female in the United States in 2008 was a predictor of positive attitudes towards Muslims (Ogan et al 2014).

Females' attitudes and reactions towards threat can be extended to the refugee crisis. Females may experience similar symbolic and realistic threats as men, but because of their awareness and concern for the extreme suffering of Syrian refugees, they may show more compassion and responsibility for the care of Syrian refugees and less concern about the intergroup threats that they experience. This reaction may be due in part to the gendered expectation that women be more empathetic than men.

Based on the previous literature findings, I believe that the women in this study will be more likely to consider the plight of Muslim Syrian refugees instead of solely focusing on the intergroup threats that they may feel. Due to their priority for compassion issues and sense of responsibility for the well-being of others, they will be more likely to support policy decisions that aid Muslim and Christian Syrian refugees than their male counterparts (Beutel and Marini 1995; Shapiro and Mahajan 1986).

Political Affiliation

For approximately a decade (beginning in 1994), Republicans and Democrats held similar views about immigrants and their work ethic. In 1994, only 30% of Republicans and 32% of Democrats surveyed agreed that "immigrants today strengthen the country because of their hard work and talents" (Jones 2016). Although agreement

with this statement rose and fell between 1994 and 2006, Democrats and Republicans maintained similar levels of support for nearly the entire 12-year period (Jones 2016). The two political parties began to develop separate opinions on this issue around 2006; a fifteen-point gap in their view of immigrants arose, with 49% of Democrats believing that immigrants strengthen the country and only 34% of Republicans sharing the same view (Jones 2016). This divergence in viewpoints occurring in 2006 likely stems from the Republican-sponsored Border Protection, Antiterrorism, and Illegal Immigration Control Act of 2005. This bill passed in the House of Representatives, but did not pass in the Senate. The Senate pushed for their own immigration bill while President Bush attempted to inspire comprehensive immigration reform. Meanwhile, the Border Protection, Antiterrorism, and Illegal Immigration Control Act of 2005 remained controversial and caused immigration advocates to enter the streets in protest in 2006 ("The State of American Public Opinion on Immigration in Spring 2006" 2006). Support for immigrant naturalization was met with fury by conservatives (who tend to be Republicans); strong disagreement over immigration policy and failed reform efforts led to the clear divergence in immigration approval between political parties beginning in 2006 (Thompson 2018).

Americans who admit prejudice towards Muslims are more likely to be Republicans than Democrats. Of those individuals who "report a great deal of prejudice towards Muslims", 50% are Republicans and 17% are Democrats ("Islamophobia: Understanding Anti-Muslim Sentiment in the West"). A 2016 PRRI/Brookings survey reached similar conclusions. Concern about the number of Muslim immigrants to the United States is higher among Republicans than Democrats; 50% of Republicans believe

the number of Muslim immigrants is too high (a view shared by 23% of Democrats) and 23% of Republicans believe that immigrants from predominantly Muslim countries should be denied entrance to the United States. Approximately 9% of Democrats support banning the admission of immigrants from Muslim countries (Cox 2017). Democrats and Republicans show greater agreement regarding immigrants from Christian nations; 82% of Republicans and 85% of Democrats believe that there are "about the right amount" or "too few immigrants" from these Christian countries (Cox 2017).

In this thesis, I predict that being Republican will decrease support for Syrian refugees. I base this hypothesis not only on the poll results included above, but also on intergroup threat theory. In a study of immigration policy preference, George Hawley discovered that in counties with a large foreign-born population, Republicans abided by the tendencies demonstrated in group threat theory (Hawley 2011). They showed increased support for immigration restrictions, whereas their Democrat and Independent peers were less likely to support such restrictions. There are a few possible explanations for this type of attitude.

Hawley himself hypothesizes that the difference in support between Republicans, Democrats, and Independents can be explained by group threat theory. Given the perceived threat that is characteristic of conservatives, this is a strong possible explanation. Republicans do feel threats to their job security from immigrants. However, Hawley hypothesizes that Republicans are also concerned about threats to their political power, since immigrant voters are less likely to support the Republican party than native-born American citizens (Hawley 2011). These perceived threats are reflective of both symbolic and realistic threats. Republicans may perceive a realistic threat to their jobs,

which produce an income that they need to survive. The perceived threat to Republicans' political power is a type of symbolic threat because they fear that an increase in immigrant voters will result in a decline in their conservative values, policies, and attitudes.

Other research also lends support for the relationship between political affiliation and intergroup threat. Fundamentally, political conservatives tend to be affiliated with the Republican party. Therefore, many characteristics of conservatives are also characteristics of Republicans. In their study of psychological variables predicting conservatism, Jost, Glaser, Kruglanski et al. stated that "The core ideology of conservatism... is motivated by needs that vary situationally and dispositionally to manage uncertainty and threat" (Jost et al. 2003). This statement was supported by their result that found fear of threat and loss in general, as well as the perception of a dangerous world specifically, to be predictors of political conservatism with a p-value < .001 (Jost et al. 2003). The fear of threat that is characteristic of conservatives likely makes Republicans especially vulnerable to perceived intergroup threats and also impacts their reaction to said threats. I predict that political conservatives' tendencies to be Republicans, and conservatives' fear of threat and perception of a dangerous world as well as their goal to manage those threats, will manifest in Republicans' overall decreased support for Syrian refugees. Not only do conservatives perceive a scary world, they are afraid of the threats it may present and feel compelled to manage them. One way to mitigate potential threats is by changing policies and making laws.

Because of the affiliation between political conservatism and the Republican party, the conservative motivation to manage threat, and the economic and political

intergroup threats that Republicans may feel from immigrants, I hypothesize that Republicans will show decreased support for increasing admittance of Syrian refugees when compared to their Democrat peers. I predict that this difference in support will manifest as increased approval of Christian refugees rather than Muslim refugees among Republican respondents.

The Aims of This Thesis

The question of what role the United States should take in aiding refugees from the crisis in Syria is a divisive and debated issue. The situation is especially unique due to its complexity. In Syria, 33% of the population is 15 years old or younger and 43% of Syrian refugees referred for resettlement in 2013-2014 were members of the "Survivor of Violence and/or Torture" category ("Population Profile: Syrian Refugees" 2015). Despite the youthfulness of the Syrian population and the extreme violence faced by its citizens, it is not always easy to resettle them due to prejudicial religious attitudes. The majority of the population in Syria practices Islam; 87% of the population is Muslim (mostly Sunni Muslims) and 10% of the population is Christian ("Population Profile: Syrian Refugees" 2015). In 2015, only 1.2% of the Syrian refugees registered in Jordan, Lebanon, Iraq, and Egypt were Christian (Hattem 2015). Although most of the population in Syria is Muslim as are most of the registered refugees, one can determine by reviewing potential United States policies and statements from politicians that Christian Syrian refugees garner the most concern. President Trump has demonstrated special concern for Christian Syrians and believes that they have been discriminated against. In a 2017 interview, he stated that "They've [Christians] been horribly treated. Do you know if you were a Christian in Syria it was impossible, very, very – at least very, very – tough to get into the United

States? If you were a Muslim you could come in, but if you were a Christian, it was almost impossible and the reason that was so unfair, is that the – everybody was persecuted in all fairness, but they were chopping off the heads of everybody but more so the Christians. And I thought it was very, very unfair. So we are going to help them." (Farley 2017). It comes as no major surprise that in Trump's 2017 "Executive Order Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States" the Secretary of State is directed to "prioritize refugee claims made by individuals on the basis of religious-based persecution, provided that the religion of the individual is a minority religion in the individual's country of nationality" ("Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry Into the United States" 2017).

Heightened concern for Christian Syrians and ambivalence (at best) towards

Muslim Syrians is likely due to the intergroup threat that Americans feel in regards to

Syrian Muslim refugees. In the eyes of many Americans, this group poses a double
threat: not only are they immigrants who could take their jobs or resources (a realistic
threat), they are also followers of Islam, a faith that is frequently wrongfully associated
with ISIS and terrorism. This leads some Americans to believe that their personal safety
is threatened by Muslims – another perceived realistic threat. Lastly, some Americans
believe that Islam and its followers might not fit with their moral values or visions of
American society (a symbolic threat). Christian Syrian refugees are more likely to be
favored by Americans because they pose only a single intergroup threat as immigrants.

Although both Christian and Muslim refugees have the same status threat as immigrants,
Muslims pose multiple threats – symbolic and realistic threats for being a Muslim and a
threat for being a refugee, whereas Christians only pose the singular refugee threat.

Americans in general are likely more supportive of Christian Syrian refugees because they do not pose the realistic and symbolic intergroup threats that their Muslim peers do.

This research aims to further elucidate relationships between demographic factors and Syrian refugee support. To answer the research questions, responses to a survey question are studied alongside demographic factors. The results of this thesis will impact the existing understanding of what factors influence support for policies that increase admission of Syrian refugees to the United States.

Hypotheses

Based on the body of literature reviewed above as well as other academic readings and experiences, I hypothesize that:

H1: Respondents will show greater support for a policy increasing admission of Christian Syrian refugees than a policy increasing admission of Muslim Syrian refugees.

H2: Female respondents will show higher levels of approval of policies to increase admission of Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees than their male peers.

H3: Respondents with a bachelor's degree or higher will demonstrate higher approval of both Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees than respondents who did not complete a bachelor's degree.

H4(a): Respondents who are members of the Evangelical Protestant religious tradition will show decreased support for all Syrian refugees than their peers who are not Evangelical Protestants.

H4(b): Respondents who are members of the Evangelical Protestant religious tradition will show especially decreased support for Muslim Syrian refugees when compared to peer respondents from other religious traditions due to American Evangelicals' increased

likelihood over other Americans to be opposed to Islam and Evangelicals' generally negative views towards out-groups (Cimino 2005; Kalkan et al 2009).

H5: Republicans will show less overall approval than Democrats for the potential policies and also show higher approval for increasing admission of Christian Syrian refugees than Muslim Syrian refugees.

CHAPTER TWO

Methods

Participants and Procedure

Data for this study come from a 33-question survey administered to an established online panel (Amazon Mechanical Turk, abbreviated MTurk) of over 1,400 respondents conducted in late summer and fall of 2017 (Story 2018). Mturk allows surveys created by researchers to be completed by individuals online. Survey respondents (also known as "workers") then receive payment as compensation. Respondents to this survey were U.S. citizens currently residing in the United States (Story 2018). While MTurk is not a representative sampling of adults in the United States, Mturk workers are, as a whole, more diverse than samples of university students that would be used otherwise (Burhmester, Kwang, and Gosling 2011). ⁱⁱ

Dependent Variable: Support of Refugee Admission Policy

The main dependent variable of the study centers on survey responses to one question posed in regard to two different religious traditions – Christianity and Islam. The survey question read "Would you approve or disapprove of a U.S. plan to increase the number of the following refugees admitted into the U.S. from Syria?" Respondents first answered the question in regards to Christian refugees – marking that they would approve of the policy (1) or disapprove of the policy (0). Next, respondents answered the question in regards to Muslim refugees – marking that they would approve of the policy (1) or disapprove of the policy (0). The application of the same question to two different

religious groups allows for the determination of a difference in response due to the religious affiliation of target groups. The descriptive statistics for the dependent variable can be found in Table 1 of the results section.

Independent Variables

Religious Tradition

Respondents indicated their religious affiliation through a drop-down list of religious families. After survey collection, responses were recoded and organized by religious tradition using an established classification system (Steensland et al 2000). The different religious tradition groupings used in this research are Evangelical Protestant, Mainline Protestant, Black Protestant, Catholic, all other religions (Hindus, Jews, Buddhists, etc.), unaffiliated or don't know, and Atheists.

Political Affiliation

Political affiliation was ascertained from responses to a 7-point scale which ranged from "1=strong Republican" to "7=strong Democrat" with 4=Independent. Respondents could also select that they were a moderate or leaning Democrat or Republican. Respondents answers were recoded to make three groups – Democrat, Republican, Independent – regardless of the strength of their party affiliation.

Gender

Respondents' gender was measured when they chose from three options: other, female, and male. There were a few (N=3) respondents who identified as other. Their responses were not used in the analysis. The dummy variable for gender was created with 1 = female and 0 = male.

Education

Mturk workers completing the survey were asked to report their highest level of education attained. They reported this information by selecting a response from a seven-point scale (12th grade or less; no high school diploma; high school graduate; technical, trade, vocational, or business school or program after high school; some college but no degree; two-year associate's degree from a college, university, or community college; four-year bachelor's degree from a college or university; postgraduate or professional degree). To address the education hypothesis, responses from the seven point scale were divided into two categories: those with a four year bachelor's degree or higher were dummy coded as 1 (four-year bachelor's degree from a college degree or university; postgraduate or professional degree) and those responses showing educational attainment of less than a bachelor's degree were dummy coded as 0 (12th grade or less; no high school diploma; high school graduate; technical, trade, vocational, or business school or program after high school; some college but no degree; two-year associate's degree from a college, university, or community college).

Race

Respondents reported racial categories from the following non-exclusive categories: "American Indian or Alaska Native", "Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander", "Asian, Middle Eastern, or North African", "Black or African American", "White", and "Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish". Respondents were allowed to select more than one racial category. The respondents' answers were reclassified into the following categories: non-Hispanic whites (n=1074); non-Hispanic Blacks (n=122); Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish

(n=74); Asian (n=74); and a non-Hispanic other (n=50) category. The "other" category included the following responses: Middle Eastern, or North African; Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander; and American Indian or Alaska Native; and any responses that indicated more than one racial identification (Story 2018).

Analytic Strategy

To initially identify if there was a significant difference in responses of approval or disapproval for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees, this study utilized a crosstabulation table and the Pearson chi-square test. The Pearson chi-square test analyzes categorical data and estimates the probability that the data is distributed due to chance ("Using Chi-Square Statistic in Research" 2018). After determining that there were significant differences in approval levels towards the two refugee groups, I created a correlation matrix to determine the strength of the bivariate relationships between dependent and independent variables. Lastly, a multinomial logistic regression was performed to determine how an individual's membership in select demographic groups determines the likelihood of supporting some other policy arrangement (supporting Christians only, supporting Muslims only, or supporting neither) compared to approving both policies to increase admittance of Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees. A multinomial logistic regression is a type of predictive analysis that is used when the dependent variable has more than two levels and is nominal. Our multinomial logistic regression depicts the relationship between at multiple independent variables and one nominal dependent variable ("Conduct and Interpret a Multinomial Logistic Regression" 2018).

CHAPTER THREE

Results

Description of Variables

Table 1 provides the coding that corresponds to each variable, as well as the sample size, mean, and standard deviation.

Table 1: Description of Variables

Variable	Range	N	Mean or %	SD
Dependent Christian Approval	1 = support for Christian refugees; 0 = oppose	1393	0.746	0.011
Muslim Approval	1 = support for Muslim refugees; 0 = oppose	1393	0.547	0.013
Approval of Christians & Muslims	1 = support for Christian & Muslim refugees; 0 = not supporting both	1393	0.532	0.499
Approval of Neither Christians nor Muslims	1 = does not support Christians or Muslims; 0 = supports at least one	1393	0.239	0.426
Approval of Christians Only	1 = supports only Christians;0 = supports both, neither,or Muslims only	1393	0.213	0.41
Approval of Muslims Only	1 = supports only Muslims; 0 = supports both, neither or Christians only	1393	0.014	0.119
Independent Political Affiliation	·			
Independent	1 = Independent; 0 = not Independent	1394	0.234	0.423
Democrat	1 = Democrat; 0 = not Democrat	1394	0.456	0.498
Republican	1 = Republican; 0 = not Republican	1394	0.309	0.462
Religious Tradition Evangelical Protestant	1 = EP; 0 = not EP	1391	0.188	0.39
Mainline Protestant	1 = MP; 0 = not MP	1391	0.148	0.355
Black Protestant	1 = BP; 0 = not BP	1391	0.033	0.178

Catholic	1 = Catholic; 0 = not Catholic	1391	0.185	0.388
Other Religion	1 = other religion; not other religion	1391	0.104	0.305
Unaffiliated or don't know	1 = Unaffiliated or don't know 0 = not Unaffiliated or don't know	1391	0.205	0.404
Atheist	1 = Atheist; 0 = not Atheist	1391	0.135	0.341
<i>Gender</i> Female	1 = Female; 0 = not Female	1394	0.540	0.499
Male	1 = Male; $0 = not Male$	1394	0.457	0.498
Race White non-Hispanic	1 = White non-Hispanic; 0 = not White non-Hispanic	1394	0.770	0.421
Black non-Hispanic	1 = Black non-Hispanic; 0 = not Black non-Hispanic	1394	0.088	0.282
Hispanic	1 = Hispanic; 0 = not Hispanic	1394	0.053	0.224
Asian	1 = Asian; 0 = not Asian	1394	0.053	0.224
Other or multiracial	1 = Other or multiracial; 0 = not other or multiracial	1394	0.035	0.186
Educational Attainment Bachelor's degree or higher	1 = Bachelor's degree or more; 0= less than Bachelor's degree	1399	0.507	0.5

When asked the question that functions as the dependent variable of this study, "Would you approve or disapprove of a U.S. plan to increase the number of the following refugees admitted into the U.S. from Syria?", respondents gave two answers in response to potential admission of two different religious groups: Christians and Muslims. 1393 responses were recorded regarding a policy for admission of Christian refugees. Nearly 75% of the sample (74.6%, 1040 respondents) would support this type of policy. About 25.3% would disapprove of this type of policy. When the same question is asked in regards to Muslim refugees, there is a sharp contrast in the results. Out of the 1393 respondents, 762 (54.7%) would approve of a policy to increase admission of Muslim

refugees. Approximately 45.2% (n=631) of the respondents would disapprove of such a policy.

Overall Statistical Difference in Support Among Americans

Given the different rate of responses to these survey questions I initially examined the possible relationship between the two through a contingency table. A contingency table allows for the depiction of frequency counts from two categorical variables; this table with frequency counts is then utilized in further analyses (Weisstein 2018). The contingency table with more complete data can be found under Table 2. Approximately 53.27% (n=742) of the sample approve of policies increasing admission for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees; 23.91% (n=333) of the sample disapprove of policies increasing admission for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees. About 21% of the sample (n=298) approve of a policy increasing admission for Christians but disapprove of the same policy for Muslims. A small 1.44% (n=20) approve of a policy increasing admission for Muslim Syrian refugees but disapprove of that same policy applied to Christian Syrian refugees.

Table 2: Christian Refugee Support & Muslim Refugee Support Contingency Table

		Christian Refugees			
	Count Total %	Approve	Disapprove	Total	
Muslim	Approve	742 53.27	20 1.44	762 54.70	
Refugees	Disapprove	298 21.39	333 23.91	631 45.30	
Š	Total	1040 74.66	353 25.34	1393 100.00	

Note: The top number in each box is the count number (n) and the bottom number is the total % of the respondents.

The Pearson chi-square value of the contingency table in Table 2 is 458.825 and the p-value is <0.0001. We accept the alternative hypothesis; there is a relationship

between support for a policy increasing admission of Christian Syrian refugees and support for a policy increasing admission of Muslim Syrian refugees.

Difference in Support Across Demographic Variables

After determining that there was a statistically significant difference in refugee support in our sample as a whole, I wanted to determine whether or not the significant difference in support could be found within specific demographic variables. To initially analyze whether or not there was a statistically significant difference in our key independent demographic variables, a cross-tabulation table was created. The results can be found in Table 3: Cross Tabulation of Refugee Approval and Demographic Variables. Across the top row, four different categories of approval are listed: approves both Christians and Muslims, approves of Christians only, approves of Muslims only, and approves of neither group. Cross tabulation analysis was then performed between these approval categories and individual demographic variable categories (political affiliation, religious affiliation, gender, race, and education). The individual results of each demographic category will be analyzed in upcoming sections.

Table 3: Cross Tabulation of Refugee Approval and Demographic Variables

Count Total % Row %	Approves of both Christians and Muslims	Approves of Christians only	Approves of Muslims only	Approves of neither group	Total
Political Affiliation *:	**				
Democrat	481 34.63 75.99	53 3.82 8.37	12 0.86 1.90	87 6.26 13.74	633 45.57
Republican	98 7.06 22.79	173 12.46 40.23	3 0.22 0.70	156 11.23 36.28	430 30.96
Independent	160 11.52 49.08	72 5.18 22.09	5 0.36 1.53	89 6.41 27.30	326 23.47
Total	739 53.20	298 21.45	20 1.44	332 23.90	1389

Evangelical	93	97	0	72	262
Protestant	6.70	6.98	0.00	5.18	18.86
	35.50	37.02	0.00	27.48	
Mainline Protestant	121	48	2	35	206
	8.71	3.46	0.14	2.52	14.83
	58.74	23.30	0.97	16.99	1
Black Protestant	28	12	0	6	46
Diack I Tolestani	2.02	0.86	0.00	0.43	3.31
	60.87	26.09	0.00	13.04	3.31
Catholic	127	62	1	68	258
Cainotic	9.14	62 4.46	0.07	4.90	18.57
	49.22		0.39	26.36	18.3
0.1 0.1:		24.03			1.45
Other Religion	83	27	3	32	145
	5.98	1.94	0.22	2.30	10.44
	57.24	18.62	2.07	22.07	
Unaffiliated or	157	37	5	85	284
don't know	11.30	2.66	0.36	6.12	20.45
	55.28	13.03	1.76	29.93	
Atheist	130	15	9	34	188
	9.36	1.08	0.65	2.45	13.53
	69.15	7.98	4.79	18.09	
Total	739	298	20	332	1389
	53.20	21.45	1.44	23.90	
Gender					
Female	409	146	12	185	752
	29.47	10.52	0.86	13.33	54.18
	54.39	19.41	1.60	24.60	
Male	329	152	8	147	636
	23.70	10.95	0.58	10.59	45.82
	51.73	23.90	1.26	23.11	
Total	738	298	20	332	1388
1000	53.17	21.47	1.44	23.92	1500
Race *					
White non-Hispanic	535	240	15	280	1070
white non-irispanic	38.52	17.28	1.08	20.16	77.03
	50.00	22.43	1.40	26.17	77.02
Black non-Hispanic	83	21	1.40	17	122
Diack non-Ilispanic	5.98	1.51	0.07	1.22	8.78
	68.03	17.21	0.82	13.93	0.76
Hispanic	43	14	2	14	73
Пиграпис	3.10	1.01	0.14	1.01	5.26
	58.90	19.18	2.74	19.18	3.20
4 •					7.4
Asian	50	11	1	12	74 5.22
	3.60	0.79	0.07	0.86	5.33
	67.57	14.86	1.35	16.22	
Other; Multiracial	28	12	1	9	50
	2.02	0.86	0.07	0.65	3.60
	56.00	24.00	2.00	18.00	
Total	739	298	20	332	1389
	53.20	21.45	1.44	23.90	
Education *					

Bachelor's degree or more	337 24.26 56.93	127 9.14 21.45	4 0.29 0.68	124 8.93 20.95	592 42.62
Less than bachelor's degree	402 28.94 50.44	171 12.31 21.46	16 1.15 2.01	208 14.97 26.10	797 57.38
Total	739 53.20	298 21.45	20 1.44	332 23.90	1389

Note: Statistical significance levels within each demographic variable category are denoted by the presence of an asterisk (*) by the variable label. Chi-square significance with a p-value <.05 is denoted by a single asterisk (*) and chi-square significance with a p-value <.001 is denoted with three asterisks (***). The top number in each cell is the count (n), the middle number is the total %, and the bottom number is the row %.

Difference in Support Due to Political Affiliation

The first analysis in exploring the hypotheses that Republicans show lower overall approval for both policies and support the policy for Christian refugees more than the policy for Muslim refugees when compared to Democrats was the cross-tabulation results available in Table 3.

Approximately 75.99% of Democrats (n=481) demonstrate support for both policies for Muslim and Christian refugee admittance; 22.79% of Republicans (n=98) show the same level of support. About 8% (n=53) of Democrats and 40% (n=173) of Republicans approve only of the policy for Christian refugees. Only 1.90% of Democrats (n=12) and 0.70% of Republicans (n=3) approve only of the policy for Muslim refugees. About 14% (n=87) of Democrats and 36% (n=156) of Republicans disapproved of both potential policies.

The Pearson chi-square p-value was <0.0001. Thus, there is a relationship between political party and support of the two potential policies.

Comparing Evangelical Protestants and Non-Evangelical Protestants

Upon noticing the significant difference in Evangelical Protestants' approval between policies for Christian and Muslim refugees, I used a contingency table to observe if the difference in support was maintained regardless of Evangelical Protestant religious tradition. Respondents who were not Evangelical Protestants were classified as non-EP. The complete data from the contingency table can be found under Table 4.

Table 4: Evangelical vs Non-Evangelical Support of Christian & Muslim Refugees Contingency Table

Count Total %	Both	Christians	Muslims	None	Total
Row %					
Evangelical Protestant	93	97	0	72	262
	6.68	6.96	0.00	5.17	18.81
	35.50	37.02	0.00	27.48	
Not	649	202	19	261	1131
Evangelical	46.59	14.50	1.36	18.47	81.19
Protestant	57.38	17.86	1.68	23.08	
Total	742	299	19	333	1393
	53.27	21.46	1.36	23.91	

Note: The top number in each cell refers to the count (n), the middle number refers to the total %, and the bottom number refers to the row %.

About 35.50% (n=93) of the EPs approve of both policies for Christians and Muslims; while 57.38% (n=649) of the non-EPs approve of both policies. Approximately 37% (n=97) of the EPs and 18% (n=202) of the non-EPs approve only of the policy for Christians. No EPs supported only the policy for Muslim refugees, while about 2% of non-EPs approve only this policy. About 27% (n=72) of EPs and 23% (n=261) of non-EPs disapprove of both policies for Christians and Muslims.

A Pearson-chi square test was performed; the chi-square value was 61.649 and the p-value was <0.0001. Therefore, we find support for the hypothesis that there is a relationship between evangelical religious tradition and support.

Also of note is the religious tradition data in Table 3. The cross-tabulation table did not only separate Evangelical Protestants from their peers, but distinguished all the religious traditions featured in this thesis. The cross-tabulation was significant to Pearson chi-square p-value <.0001. This confirms that there must be a relationship between religious affiliation and refugee approval level, but also suggests that the relationship is not only unique to being Evangelical Protestant or not (as Table 4 suggests), but between a variety of religious traditions. This finding is further studied in a logistic regression appearing later in this paper.

Gendered Differences in Support?

To initially address the next hypothesis that females would show increased support for both policies for Syrian refugees than their male counterparts, I performed a cross-tabulation as shown in Table 3. About 54 percent of women and 51 percent of men support both policies for Christian and Muslim refugees, while about 19 percent of women and 24 percent of males only approve of the policy for Christian Syrian refugees. Very small percentages of both genders – about 2 percent of women and 1 percent of men – only support the policy for Muslims. About 25 percent of women and 23 percent of men disapprove of both potential policies. The Pearson chi-square p-value was 0.2330. Male and female respondents do not significantly differ in their support for one type of admission policy over another, so I reject the hypothesis that women will show increased support for both Syrian refugee policies.

Educational Attainment and Refugee Approval

To initially test our hypothesis that respondents with a bachelor's degree or higher will demonstrate increased approval of both Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees than respondents who did not complete a bachelor's degree, I performed a cross tabulation as shown in Table 3. The results show that about 57% (n=337) of respondents with a bachelor's degree or higher and about 50% (n=402) of respondents without a bachelor's degree approve of both policies for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees. About 21% (n=127) of respondents with a bachelor's degree or higher and about 21% (n=171) of respondents without a bachelor's degree only approve of the policy for Christian refugees. Approximately 0.29% (n=4) of respondents with higher educational attainment and 2.01% (n=16) of respondents with lower educational attainment support only the policy for Muslim refugees. About 21% (n=124) of respondents with a bachelor's degree or higher and about 26% (n=208) of respondents with less than a bachelor's degree disapprove of both policies.

The Pearson chi-square p-value was significant and equal to 0.0138. Therefore, there is a relationship between educational attainment and approval of refugee policy. However, the exact relationship between education and support cannot be fully determined using this test. Further analyses are provided in the logistic regression.

Correlation Matrix

Table 5 is displayed in two parts for ease of examination and contains the results of the correlation matrix. The first variables listed in the table is the dependent variable, the various levels of approval for refugee admittance: approving both Christians and Muslims, approving neither group, approving Christians only, and approving Muslims

only. Following the dependent variables, the key independent variables of this study are listed: religious tradition, political affiliation, educational attainment, gender, and race. Each variable in the first column is assigned a code number as listed in the parenthesis following it; these code numbers, and thus the variables themselves, correspond to the same numbers that are listed across the first row of the table.

Few relationships on the correlation matrix exhibit a high correlation. Those relationships that are highly correlated are not alarming and do not impact the overall results of these project. We find significant correlations between different racial groups (e.g White non-Hispanic and Asians = -0.4344; White non-Hispanic and Black non-Hispanic = -0.5683) and different political affiliations (e.g. Democrats and Republicans = -0.6126; Republicans and Independents = -0.3712) but these are not surprising.

The key finding from the correlation matrix is the low correlation between the key dependent variables (the four different levels of approval for refugee admittance policies) and the independent variables. With the exception of two relationships that are correlated (being Democrat and approving both policies for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees = 0.4174 and being Republican and disapproving of both policies for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees = -0.4079), all of the dependent variables exhibit low or no correlation to the key independent variables. This is a positive result because we are looking for low levels of correlation to establish that the dependent and independent variables are not simply equivalent to each other.

Table 5: Correlation Matrix of Refugee Admission Support and Key Independent Variables

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
Approve Both (1)	1											
Approve Neither (2)	-0.59	1										
Approve Christians (3)	-0.55	-0.29	1									
Approve Muslims (4)	-0.12	-0.06	-0.06	1								
Evangelicals (5)	-0.17	0.04*	0.18	-0.05*	1							
Mainline Protestants (6)	0.04*	-0.06	0.01*	-0.01*	-0.2	1						
Black Protestants (7)	0.02*	-0.04*	0.02*	-0.02*	-0.08	-0.07	1					
Catholics (8)	-0.03*	0.02*	0.02*	-0.04*	-0.23	-0.19	-0.08	1				
Atheist (9)	0.12	-0.05*	-0.12	0.11	-0.19	-0.16	-0.07	-0.18	1			
Unaffiliated or don't know (10)	0.02*	0.07	-0.1	0.01*	-0.24	-0.21	-0.09	-0.24	-0.2	1		
Other Religion (11)	0.02*	-0.01*	-0.02*	0.01*	-0.16	-0.14	-0.06	-0.16	-0.13	-0.17	1	
Democrats (12)	0.41	-0.21	-0.29	0.03*	-0.2	0.03*	0.12	0.00*	0.1	0.05*	-0.01*	1
Republicans (13)	-0.4	0.19	0.3	-0.04*	0.23	0.00*	-0.08	0.08	-0.14	-0.14	-0.01*	-0.61
Independents (14)	-0.04*	0.04*	0.00*	0.00*	0.00*	-0.04*	-0.05*	-0.09	0.03*	0.09	0.03*	-0.5
Bachelor's or more (15)	0.06	-0.05*	0.00*	-0.05*	-0.06	0.07	0.00*	0.06	-0.05*	-0.06	0.05*	0.08
Less than bachelor's (16)	-0.06	0.05*	0.00*	0.05*	0.06	-0.07	0.00*	-0.06	0.05*	0.06	-0.05*	-0.08
Female (17)	0.02*	0.01*	-0.05*	0.01*	0.08	0.02*	0.02*	0.03*	-0.09	-0.06	-0.02*	0.03*
Male (18)	-0.02*	-0.01*	0.05*	-0.01*	-0.08	-0.02*	-0.02*	-0.03*	0.09	0.06	0.02*	-0.03*
White non-Hispanic (19)	-0.11	0.09	0.04*	0.00*	0.04*	0.08	-0.33	0.04*	0.05*	0.00*	-0.08	-0.15
Black non-Hispanic (20)	0.09	-0.07	-0.03*	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.07	0.59	-0.07	-0.08	-0.03*	0.00*	0.13
Hispanic (21)	0.02*	-0.02*	-0.01*	0.02*	-0.02*	-0.03*	-0.04*	0.06	0.00*	0.03*	-0.02*	0.05*
Asian (22)	0.06	-0.04*	-0.03*	0.00*	-0.08	-0.01*	-0.04*	-0.02*	0.00*	0.00*	0.19	0.1
Other; multiracial (23)	0.01*	-0.02*	0.01*	0.00*	0.04*	-0.02*	-0.03*	-0.04*	0.01*	0.01*	0.00*	-0.04*

Table 5: Correlation Matrix of Refugee Admission Support and Key Independent Variables

	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
Approve Both (1)											
Approve Neither (2)											
Approve Christians (3)											
Approve Muslims (4)											
Evangelicals (5)											
Mainline Protestants (6)											
Black Protestants (7)											
Catholics (8)											
Atheist (9)											
Unaffiliated or don't know (10)											
Other Religion (11)											
Democrats (12)											
Republicans (13)	1										
Independents (14)	-0.37	1									
Bachelor's or more (15)	-0.02*	-0.06	1								
Less than bachelor's (16)	0.02	0.06	-1	1							
Female (17)	-0.02*	-0.02*	-0.06	0.06	1						
Male (18)	0.02*	0.02*	0.06	-0.06	-1	1					
White non-Hispanic (19)	0.2	-0.04*	-0.02*	0.02*	0.02*	-0.02*	1				
Black non-Hispanic (20)	-0.13	0.00*	-0.05*	0.05*	0.03*	-0.03*	-0.56	1			
Hispanic (21)	-0.07	0.02*	0.00*	0.00*	-0.01*	0.01*	-0.43	-0.07	1		
Asian (22)	-0.12	0.01*	0.11	-0.11	-0.09	0.09	-0.43	-0.07	-0.05*	1	
Other; multiracial (23)	-0.02*	0.07	0.00*	0.00*	0.02*	-0.02*	-0.35	-0.06	-0.04*	-0.04*	1

Demographic Variables and Refugee Approval: A Multinomial Regression Model To test this study's many hypotheses in a concise and accurate way, a multinomial logistic regression was performed. The results of the multinomial logistic regression are displayed in Table 6: Analysis of Maximum Likelihood Estimates. The regression demonstrates the effects that the independent variables have on an individual's likelihood of approving both policies for Christians and Muslims, a policy only for Christians, a policy for only Muslims, or not supporting any policy at all. The regression builds three models to show these results. In each model, the baseline category is approval of both policies for Christian and Muslim refugee admittance to the United States. In each model, the b value shows the impact of an independent variable on an individual's likelihood to identify with that specific approval category in contrast to approving both Christian and Muslim refugees (the baseline category). The SAS program utilized for these analyses uses a forward selection approach regarding the inclusion of independent variables in the model; it only includes those independent variables which are found to be significant. The significant independent variables in the multinomial logistic regression are political affiliation and religious tradition. Both of these variables have a contrast group; for political affiliation the contrast group is Republicans and for religious tradition the contrast group is Evangelical Protestants.

The Effect of Political Affiliation on Refugee Support

We find that political affiliation impacts support for refugees in two of our models: approving neither Christians nor Muslims versus approving both Christians and Muslims, and approving Christians only versus approving both Christians and Muslims.

The b values for Democrats in these models are negative and highly significant (p < 0.0001*). If a subject identified as Democrat rather than Republican, the odds of the individual disapproving of both policies for Christians and Muslims instead of supporting both policies decreases significantly (b = -1.08, p < 0.0001*) while holding all other independent variables constant. The likelihood of the same Democrat individual preferring to support only a policy for Christian Syrian refugees instead of supporting policies for both Christian and Syrian refugees also significantly decreases refugees (b=-1.36, p < 0.0001*).

The Effect of Religious Tradition on Refugee Support

Similar to political party affiliation results, religious affiliation has a significant effect on two models: supporting neither admission policy and supporting a policy only for Christians. An individual who is unaffiliated or does not know her religious tradition instead of being an Evangelical Protestant is significantly more likely (b=0.42, p=0.0057*) to disapprove of both refugee admittance policies instead of approving both. If a subject were to be an Atheist instead of an Evangelical Protestant, that individual would be significantly less likely (b=-0.99, p=0.0001) to prefer a policy only for Christian refugees instead of approving policies for both Christian and Muslim refugees. Black Protestants demonstrate the opposite effect. If an individual is a Black Protestant instead of Evangelical Protestant, he or she is significantly more likely (b=0.85, p=0.01*) to prefer only a policy for Christian refugees instead of supporting both policies for Christian and Muslim refugees.

Summary of Multinomial Logistic Regression Results

The forward-selection process utilized to create the model demonstrates that out of all independent variables studied (political affiliation, religious tradition, gender, education, and race), only political affiliation and religious tradition have significant results in the regression analysis.

Democrats are generally significantly more likely than Republicans to demonstrate support for both policies for Christians and Muslims instead of supporting neither policy or only a policy for Christians. In reference to Evangelical Protestants, Black Protestants are actually significantly more likely to support only a policy for Christians instead of a policy for both Christians and Muslims. Respondents who report no religious affiliation or do not know their affiliation are significantly more likely than Evangelical Protestants to disapprove of both policies instead of approving both, whereas Atheists are significantly less likely than Evangelical Protestants to prefer only a policy for Christians rather than policies for both Christians and Muslims.

Table 5: Analysis of Maximum Likelihood Estimates

	Model 0 - Approving Neither								
	b		SE	Z		P			
Political Affiliation									
Democrat		-1.08	0	.1	10.65		<.0001*		
Independent		0.005	0	.1	0.04		0.96		
Religious Tradition									
Mainline Protestant	_	-0.37	0.1	19	1.9		0.056		
Black Protestant		-0.07	0	.4	0.18		0.85		
Catholic		0.18	0.1	16	1.11		0.26		
Other		-0.14	0	.2	0.67		0.49		
Unaffiliated or don't know		0.42	0.1	15	2.76		0.0057*		
Atheist		-0.27	0.1	19	1.42		0.15		
			Model 1 -	Approvi	ng Chris	tians Only	,		
	b		SE	- Approving Christians Onl Z P					
Political Affiliation									
Democrat	_	-1.36	0.1	12	11.34		<.0001*		
Independent		0.08	0.1		0.75		0.44		
Religious Tradition									
Mainline Protestant		0	0.1	18	0		0.99		
Black Protestant		0.85	0.3	33	2.56		0.01*		
Catholic		0.14	0.1	17	0.81		0.41		
Other		-0.26	0.2	22	1.17		0.24		
Unaffiliated or don't know		-0.3	0.1	18	1.61		0.1		
Atheist		-0.99	0.2	25	3.85		0.0001*		
			Model 2 - Approving Muslims Only						
	b		SE Z		Р				
Political Affiliation									
Democrat	_	-0.23	0.3	31	0.74		0.45		
Independent		-0.08	0.3		0.23		0.81		
Religious Tradition		****							
Mainline Protestant	_	3.25	132	.8	0.02		0.98		
Black Protestant		-9.36	732	.5	0.01		0.98		
Catholic		2.5	132	.8	0.02		0.98		
Other		4.03	132	.8	0.03		0.97		
Unaffiliated or don't know		3.94	132	.8	0.03		0.98		
Atheist		4.73	132	.8	0.03		0.97		

CHAPTER FOUR

Discussion of Results

Beginning with the contingency table featured in Table 2 of this thesis and continuing through the multinomial logistic regression at the end, I find support for my hypothesis that there would be a difference in approval levels for the two refugee policies (one for Christians and the other for Muslims) across the entire sample. It is clear that at least some individuals distinguish between members of the Christian and Islamic faiths when making decisions about who the United States should allow to enter the country. Hypothesis 1 predicted that respondents will show higher support for a policy increasing admission of Christian Syrian refugees than a policy increasing admission of Muslim Syrian refugees. I find support for this throughout the various statistical measures that were performed, beginning with the contingency table. Table 2 shows that only 54% of the respondents approve of a policy for Muslims, whereas that same policy designated for Christians garners a 74% approval rate.

This significant difference in support for Muslim and Christian Syrian refugees lends support to the intergroup threat theory. I believe that the disparity in support for policies for Muslim and Christian Syrian refugees confirmed in this thesis is due largely in part to the symbolic and realistic threats that Americans perceive, especially from Muslim refugees. Some Americans feel that Muslim refugees pose symbolic threats to their prized American values and way of life and realistic threats to their safety (stemming from concerns about terrorism and violence). Although Americans may

maintain civility towards the Muslim refugee community, they likely act on the threats they perceive through cognitive and affective responses, such as not supporting potential policies to help a vulnerable community that they feel is a threat (Stephan, Ybarra, & Morrison 2009).

In Hypothesis 2 I predicted that respondents' gender would impact their support for refugee policies. I did not find support for this hypothesis. Based on the crosstabulation results in Table 3, gender and support for refugee policy are independent of one another. Further, the multinomial logistic regression's forward selection process provided additional support for this finding. Gender is not included in the regression, thus demonstrating that its impact on approval is non-significant. While reviewing literature, I noticed mixed results between various studies on gender's impact towards Muslim prejudice (Ogan et al 2014; Khan and Ecklund 2012; Ponce 2017). My estimate is that although women are "more likely than men to express concern and responsibility for the well-being of others" and also place more importance on "regulation, protective policies, and compassion issues", the symbolic and realistic threats that they sense from refugees, especially Middle Eastern and Muslim refugees, outweigh any obligations they may feel to be compassionate or take responsibility for the care of others (Beutel and Marini 1995; Shapiro and Mahajan 1986). In this instance, the intergroup threats that women feel counteract any value orientations that may normally distinguish them from male peers. To expand on mine and others' findings, I think it could be productive to research women's feelings towards refugee groups (whether or not they feel compassion and a sense of responsibility) and compare it with their approval for policies like the ones proposed in this study. It would be worthwhile to truly determine if the intergroup threats

are counteracting any compassion they may have or if the current state of fear of refugees and Middle Easterners has significantly diminished women's sense of obligation to these groups.

The next demographic variable that we considered was educational attainment. Hypothesis 3 predicts that individuals with a bachelor's degree or more will demonstrate higher approval of both policies for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees than their peer respondents who did not complete a bachelor's degree. Educational attainment has been frequently demonstrated in the literature as a variable that decreases prejudice towards a variety of marginalized groups. It is theorized that education decreases prejudice because the experience of institutionalized learning introduces individuals to many different types of people, thus increasing intergroup contact (which has also been shown to decrease prejudice). However, we do not find significant support for these theories or hypothesis 3. Education was not included in the logistic regression, making it a non-significant variable. I posit that education is non-significant in this situation because of the sample characteristics. The sample is not representative of educational attainment in the United States; there is an over-sampling of individuals with higher education. I believe that if these analyses were repeated with a sample that was more representative of educational attainment in America (thus, more respondents without degrees), we would find that educational attainment does influence approval of refugee admittance policies. It is also possible that the current highly partisan culture of America today may override any significant effect of education to reduce prejudice.

The next segment of our analyses focused on religious tradition and its relationship to approval of policies for refugees. Hypothesis 4a predicts that respondents

who are members of the Evangelical Protestant religious tradition will show decreased support for all Syrian refugees when compared to their peers who are not Evangelical Protestants. I find support for this based on the contingency table in Table 4. Only 35.5% of the Evangelical Protestant sample approves of both policies for Christians and Muslims, a measure that is supported by 57.38% of all other respondents. The p-value from the Pearson-chi square test (p<0.0001) shows that this difference in support between Evangelical Protestants and the rest of the sample is significant.

The logistic regression provides more insight about the preferences of Evangelical Protestants compared to their peers from other religious traditions. When it came to allor-nothing support of Syrian refugees, Evangelical Protestants differed significantly from unaffiliated respondents and those who don't know their religious traditionⁱⁱⁱ. The unaffiliated or don't know option was provided when respondents were completing the survey to more accurately capture the respondents' religious backgrounds; undeniably, there are Americans who believe in God but do not adhere to a specific denomination. Respondents of the unaffiliated or don't know religious tradition are actually more likely (b=0.42, p=0.0057*) than Evangelical Protestants to demonstrate disapproval of both potential policies for refugee admittance instead of supporting policies for both Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees. Perhaps this finding is due to the composition of the unaffiliated or don't know category; many individuals attend non-denominational churches (and are thus "unaffiliated"), but these churches can still shape their members towards political and religious conservatism. Still, some respondents in this unaffiliated or don't know category may not attend a church at all. This lack of church attendance could cause them to feel less allegiance than their Evangelical Protestant peers towards a

certain religious group (such as Christian refugees). A lack of any connection or sense of responsibility to assist members of a certain religious affiliation, a sentiment which is possible for Evangelical Protestants (wanting to or feeling obligated to aid fellow Christians), can also cause respondents in our unaffiliated or don't know category to simply lack support for religious refugees overall.

Hypothesis 4b predicted that Evangelical Protestant respondents will show decreased support for Muslim Syrian refugees when compared to peer respondents from other religious traditions. Using the multinomial logistic regression, I find mixed support for this prediction. Evangelical Protestants are no more or less likely to show decreased support for Syrian refugees than their peers from Catholic and Mainline Protestant religious traditions. However, they are significantly more likely than Atheists to support only a policy for Christian Syrian refugees rather than supporting both policies for Christian and Muslim refugees. A surprising finding is that Black Protestants are significantly more likely than Evangelical Protestants to support only a policy for Christians instead of supporting policies for both Christians and Muslims. Previous research does not predict this result because anti-immigrant sentiment exists within the Black community; many working-class Blacks support restrictive immigration policies due to economic-self interest (Nteta 2013). However, we find that this does not dissuade Blacks from supporting policies for Christian refugees. I posit that this result stems from Blacks' status sets when they are trying to make decisions about this issue. Robert K. Merton's research on status sets stems from the definition that a status is "a position in a social system occupied by designated individuals"; each status also has a role, which is "the behavioral enacting of the patterned expectations attributed to that position" (Merton 368). A single status can have a series of associated roles, and a single individual can have more than one status – for example, a woman can be Black, Christian, a mother, and an engineer (369). The array of social statuses that an individual has is called a "status set" that has an associated "role set" (370). These status and role sets can change over the course of time and develop into a "status sequence" (370). Perhaps approval from Black Protestants for Christian refugee policy is the result of a change in their status set. Black Protestants likely prioritize their identity as a Christian (and thus feel inclined to support refugees in their Christian in-group) instead of focusing on the economic statuses that they may occupy (which they might feel are threatened by immigrants).

The religious competition that Black Protestants may feel with Islam also cannot be forgotten in this discussion. Blacks compose 32% of the U.S. born Muslim community; approximately half (51%) of Muslim families who have been in America for more than three generations are Black ("U.S. Muslims Concerned About Their Place in Society, but Continue to Believe in the American Dream" 2017). Since Black Protestants emphasize preparing souls for heaven and salvation, they may feel competition from the Islamic faith to which so many of their Black peers belong. Some Black Protestants likely see Islam as a symbolic threat to their faith, since a significant portion of their racial community has become Muslim. The results of this study lend support for Jong Hyun Jung's analysis that "Black Protestants see Islam competing for the allegiance of their family members and relatives as younger generations are increasingly turning to alternative religious expressions, such as the Black Muslims" (Jung 2012). Black Protestants show increased support for a policy only for Christians because they prioritize their status as a Christian while also making a rational choice to benefit the proliferation

of their faith and reduce the intergroup threats that they may perceive from Muslim refugees.

To summarize, Evangelical Protestants' support of Muslim Syrian refugees does not differ from that of Catholics, Mainline Protestants, and other religious affiliations (composed of followers of faiths like Islam, Hinduism, and Judaism). Evangelical Protestants are, however, less likely than unaffiliated respondents and those who don't know their religious affiliation to disapprove of both refugee admittance policies instead of supporting both policies for Christian and Syrian refugees. Evangelical Protestants are more likely than Atheists, but less likely than Black Protestants, to approve of only a policy for Christian Syrian refugees instead of approving of both policies for Christians and Muslims. These results provided mixed support for previous research. The findings support previous literature on Evangelical Protestants' negative affect towards Muslims and their negative views towards outgroups (Kalkan, Layman, Ulsaner 2009). It does also seem that these results corroborate evidence of perceived intergroup threats towards Evangelical Protestants (Bhatia 2017). While I do find that Evangelicals compared to the rest of the population as a whole are less supportive of refugees, this does not remain true when Evangelicals are compared to other specific religious denominations. It does not appear that on the issue of Syrian refugees they are any less tolerant than Catholics, Mainline Protestants, and other religious groups. While Evangelical Protestants may tend to be less tolerant than peers from other religious traditions, attitudes towards refugees are an important exception to the norm (Woodberry & Smith 1998).

The last analyses of this thesis studied the relationship between political affiliation and support for refugee policy. I predicted that Democrats and Republicans

would demonstrate different levels of approval for the potential policies. The results show that this is resoundingly true, beginning with the cross-tabulation table (Table 3). The majority of Democrats support both policies for Christian and Muslim Syrian refugees, but the majority of Republicans support only the policy for Christian Syrian refugees.

Further strong evidence for hypothesis 5 is found in the logistic regression. Republicans show less overall approval for the potential policies and also show higher approval for increasing admission of Christian Syrian refugees than Muslim Syrian refugees. The regression models show that not only is there a difference in policy approval levels between Democrats and Republicans, but that the difference in approval supports hypothesis 5. Democrats are significantly less likely (b=-1.08, p <.0001*) than Republicans to approve neither refugee policy for Christians or Muslims instead of approving of both policies. Democrats are also significantly less likely (b=-1.36, p<.0001*) than Republicans to approve of only a refugee admittance policy for Christians instead of supporting both policies for Christians and Muslims.

This thesis confirms results found in other literature. Firstly, it supports poll results of prejudice towards Muslims ("Islamophobia: Understanding Anti-Muslim Sentiment in the West"; Cox 2017). Secondly, since Republicans are more likely than Democrats to approve of only a refugee admittance policy for Christians instead of both Christians and Muslims, it suggests that Republicans do follow tendencies of group threat theory as theorized by George Hawley (Hawley 2011). The results also show that Republicans are distinguishing between members of the two faiths and not just grouping them all together as refugees. This supports the statement that managing threat is a key

tenet of conservatism, because it is highly probable that Republicans treat Muslims differently than Christians because of the symbolic and realistic threats that they perceive (Jost et al. 2003). Intergroup threat theory, previous literature, and these results lead me to believe that Republicans' varying levels of support for refugees are due in part to their attempts to mitigate symbolic and realistic threats that they perceive from Muslims. It would be beneficial for future research on this topic to further elucidate the difference in perceived intergroup threats between the two political parties and how exactly those perceptions of threats from Muslims and immigrants change the attitudes of party members.

Conclusions and Future Research

As demonstrated by examining past surveys of American support for immigrants and refugees, the idea of accepting outsiders into the United States has never been a clear and easily decided issue. Considering the state of the nation in 2018 as well as the extreme violence and human rights violations occurring in Syria, the need to examine what demographic factors mediate refugee support has become more urgent. The findings of this thesis demonstrate that when it comes to approval for policies increasing the number of Muslim and Christian Syrian refugees in the United States, two variables matter: where an individual leans on the political scale and his or her religious affiliation. Despite other evidence suggesting that gender and education play a role in prejudice and perceived intergroup threat, I find that these variables are not significant

Before our current American political climate in 2018, many individuals would not have noticed a linkage between political party and religious outgroup preferences.

However, this thesis confirms what the news media and Twitter feeds suggest: that

Democrats are more friendly towards refugees and Muslims than Republicans.

Republicans are more likely than Democrats to prefer to admit neither Christian or

Muslim Syrian refugees, or only admit Christian Syrian refugees, instead of supporting policies for both groups.

The impacts of religious tradition on refugee support are not as clear-cut as political affiliation, but they are still strong. Although Evangelical Protestants tend to be more conservative than other Christian faiths, this does not significantly differentiate their policy approval from that of their Catholic, Mainline Protestant, and other religious groups. However, they do demonstrate less support than Atheists, but more support than both Black Protestants and members of the unaffiliated or don't know category.

At the present time, little other research exists on this topic besides aggregate polling results of support for allowing Syrian refugees into the states. We know from previous studies that race, gender, education, political affiliation, and religious tradition all impact either prejudice or perceived intergroup threat in some way. However, when it comes to support for allowing Syrian refugees into the United States, only political affiliation and religious tradition are significant. The findings presented in this thesis are worth expanding upon in future research. This study was limited by characteristics of the sample making it non-representative of the United States population. Perhaps other demographic variables would prove to be significant if a similar study was performed with a more representative sample. Considering the era that we live in and the divisiveness surrounding the "fake news media", it could also be fruitful to consider an individual's media exposure (including how much and what type of media they are exposed to) and research its impacts on the relationships that we find between political

affiliation, religious tradition, and refugee support. I also believe it would be worthwhile to further examine the relationship between intergroup threat, political affiliation, and refugee approval. This thesis did not examine perceived symbolic and realistic threats; although intergroup threat theory makes sense as an explanation for the disparate refugee support between Democrats and Republicans, it would be beneficial to have more evidence confirming this relationship.

The "why" behind this thesis stems from a lack of understanding regarding how individuals could hear of and see the atrocities being committed in Syria and still be unwilling to allow Syrian refugees into the United States. This study provides evidence to understand how this lack of support can occur. Symbolic and realistic threats perceived by Americans toward Middle Eastern immigrants and adherents of Islam doubtlessly exist, but the relationship between these perceived threats, demographic characteristics, and support for Syrian refugees was previously unexamined. Based on our findings, we now know that two major demographic variables impact an individual's approval of Syrian refugees: political affiliation and religious tradition. For adherents to certain political beliefs and religious traditions, perceived realistic and symbolic threats toward Arabs and Islam likely outweighs the suffering and possible death faced by many Syrians left with no where to seek refuge.

REFERENCES

- Beutel, Ann M., and Margaret Mooney Marini. "Gender and Values." *American Sociological Review; Albany, N.Y.*, vol. 60, no. 3, June 1995, p. 436.
- Bhatia, Amit A. "American Evangelicals and Islam: Their Perspectives, Attitudes and Practices Towards Muslims in the US." *Transformation*, vol. 34, no. 1, Jan. 2017, pp. 26–37. *SAGE Journals*, doi:10.1177/0265378816631251.
- Buhrmester, Michael, et al. "Amazon's Mechanical Turk: A New Source of Inexpensive, Yet High-Quality, Data?" *Perspectives on Psychological Science: A Journal of the Association for Psychological Science*, vol. 6, no. 1, Jan. 2011, pp. 3–5. *PubMed*, doi:10.1177/1745691610393980.
- "Bloomberg Politics National Poll Nov. 20, 2015." *Scribd*, 19 Nov. 2015, https://www.scribd.com/doc/290424533/Bloomberg-Politics-national-poll-Nov-20-2015.
- Cimino, Richard. "No God in Common: American Evangelical Discourse on Islam after 9/11." *Review of Religious Research*, vol. 47, no. 2, 2005, pp. 162–74, doi:10.2307/3512048.
- "Conduct and Interpret a Multinomial Logistic Regression." *Statistics Solutions*, http://www.statisticssolutions.com/mlr/. Accessed 29 Sept. 2018.
- Cox, Daniel. "Half of Republicans Say 'Too Many' Muslim Immigrants Coming to U.S.; 23 Percent Support Permanent Ban." *PRRI*, 30 Jan. 2017, https://www.prri.org/spotlight/half-republicans-say-many-muslim-immigrants-coming-u-s/.
- Cox, Daniel, and Robert P. Jones. "Nearly Half of Americans Worried That They or Their Family Will Be a Victim of Terrorism." *Nearly Half of Americans Worried That They or Their Family Will Be a Victim of Terrorism*, 10 Dec. 2015, https://www.prri.org/research/survey-nearly-half-of-americans-worried-that-they-or-their-family-will-be-a-victim-of-terrorism/.
- James A. Davis, "Communism, Conformity, Cohorts, and Categories: American Tolerance in 1954 and 1972-73," American Journal of Sociology 81, no. 3 (Nov., 1975): 491-513. https://doi.org/10.1086/226105

- DeSilver, Drew. "U.S. Public Seldom Has Welcomed Refugees into Country." *Pew Research Center*, 19 Nov. 2015, http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/11/19/u-s-public-seldom-has-welcomed-refugees-into-country/.
- Dunning, David. "Psychology Shows That Democrats and Republicans Can't Even Agree on Objective Reality." *Quartz*, 31 Oct. 2016, https://qz.com/823183/republicans-and-democrats-cant-agree-on-the-facts/.
- Edgell, Penny, et al. "Atheists As 'Other': Moral Boundaries and Cultural Membership in American Society." *American Sociological Review*, vol. 71, no. 2, Apr. 2006, pp. 211–34. *SAGE Journals*, doi:10.1177/000312240607100203.
- Farley, Robert. "Christian Refugees 'Unfairly' Kept Out?" *FactCheck.Org*, 31 Jan. 2017, https://www.factcheck.org/2017/01/christian-refugees-unfairly-kept-out-of-u-s/.
- Greene, Daniel, and Frank Newport. "American Public Opinion and the Holocaust." *Gallup Polling Matters*, 23 Apr. 2018, https://news.gallup.com/opinion/polling-matters/232949/american-public-opinion-holocaust.aspx.
- Hawley, George. "Political Threat and Immigration: Party Identification, Demographic Context, and Immigration Policy Preference." *Social Science Quarterly*, vol. 92, no. 2, 2011, pp. 404–22.
- "How Americans Feel About Religious Groups." *Pew Research Center's Religion & Public Life Project*, 16 July 2014, http://www.pewforum.org/2014/07/16/how-americans-feel-about-religious-groups/.
- Huff, C. and Tingley, D. (2015). "Who are these people?" Evaluating the demographic characteristics and political preferences of MTurk survey respondents. *Research & Politics*, 2(3).
- Hyman, H. H., & Sheatsley, P. B. (1956). Attitudes toward desegregation. *Scientific American*, 195(6), 35-39. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican1256-35
- "Islamophobia: Understanding Anti-Muslim Sentiment in the West." *Gallup.Com*, https://news.gallup.com/poll/157082/islamophobia-understanding-anti-muslim-sentiment-west.aspx. Accessed 21 Sept. 2018.
- Jackman, Mary R., and Michael J. Muha. "Education and Intergroup Attitudes: Moral Enlightenment, Superficial Democratic Commitment, or Ideological Refinement?" *American Sociological Review*, vol. 49, no. 6, 1984, pp. 751–69, doi:10.2307/2095528.
- Jones, Bradley. "Americans' Views of Immigrants Marked by Widening Partisan, Generational Divides." *Pew Research Center*, 15 Apr. 2016,

- http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/04/15/americans-views-of-immigrants-marked-by-widening-partisan-generational-divides/.
- Jones, Robert P., et al. "What It Means to Be an American: Attitudes in an Increasingly Diverse America Ten Years after 9/11." *Brookings Institution* and *Public Religion Research Institute*, 2011.
- Jost, John T., et al. "Political Conservatism as Motivated Social Cognition." *Psychological Bulletin*, vol. 129, no. 3, May 2003, pp. 339–75. 2003-00782-003, *EBSCOhost*, doi:10.1037/0033-2909.129.3.339.
- Jung, Jong Hyun. "Islamophobia? Religion, Contact with Muslims, and the Respect for Islam." *Review of Religious Research*, vol. 54, no. 1, 2012, pp. 113–26.
- Kalkan, Kerem Ozan, et al. "Bands of Others'? Attitudes toward Muslims in Contemporary American Society." *The Journal of Politics*, vol. 71, no. 3, July 2009, pp. 847–62. *journals.uchicago.edu (Atypon)*, doi:10.1017/S0022381609090756.
- Khan, Mussarat, and Kathryn Ecklund. "Attitudes Toward Muslim Americans Post-9/11." *Journal of Muslim Mental Health*, vol. 7, no. 1, 2012, doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.3998/jmmh.10381607.0007.101.
- Kurtzleben, Danielle. "POLL: White Evangelicals Have Warmed To Politicians Who Commit 'Immoral' Acts." *NPR.Org*, 23 Oct. 2016, https://www.npr.org/2016/10/23/498890836/poll-white-evangelicals-have-warmed-to-politicians-who-commit-immoral-acts.
- Merton, Robert King, 1910-2003. *Social Theory and Social Structure*. Rev. and enl., Free Press, 1957.
- "Mixed Views of Initial U.S. Response to Europe's Migrant Crisis." *Pew Research Center for the People and the Press*, 29 Sept. 2015, http://www.people-press.org/2015/09/29/mixed-views-of-initial-u-s-response-to-europes-migrant-crisis/.
- NCES. (n.d.). U.S. college enrollment statistics for public and private colleges from 1965 to 2016 and projections up to 2027 (in millions). In *Statista The Statistics Portal*. Retrieved November 6, 2018, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/183995/us-college-enrollment-and-projections-in-public-and-private-institutions/.
- Nteta, Tatishe. "United We Stand? African Americans, Self-Interest, and Immigration Reform." *American Politics Research*, vol. 41, no. 1, Jan. 2013, pp. 147–72. *SAGE Journals*, doi:10.1177/1532673X12452909.

- Ogan, Christine, et al. "The Rise of Anti-Muslim Prejudice: Media and Islamophobia in Europe and the United States." *International Communication Gazette*, vol. 76, no. 1, Feb. 2014, pp. 27–46. *SAGE Journals*, doi:10.1177/1748048513504048.
- Paolacci, G., Chandler, J., & Ipeirotis, P. G. (2010). Running experiments on amazon mechanical turk. *Judgment and Decision Making*, 5(5), 411.
- Ponce, Aaron. "Gender and Anti-Immigrant Attitudes in Europe." *Socius*, vol. 3, Jan. 2017. *SAGE Journals*, doi:10.1177/2378023117729970.
- Population Profile: Syrian Refugees. Citizenship and Immigration Canada, Nov. 2015, https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p https://www.cpa.ca/docs/File/Cultural/EN%20Syrian%20Population%20Profile.p <a href="https://www.cpa.ca/docs/ENM20Population/E
- "Protecting the Nation From Foreign Terrorist Entry Into the United States." *Federal Register*, 1 Feb. 2017, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/ 2017/02/01/2017-02281/protecting-the-nation-from-foreign-terrorist-entry-into-the-united-states.
- Samuels, Robert. "A Showdown over Sharia." *Washington Post*, 22 Sept. 2017, http://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/national/2017/09/22/muslims-and-anti-sharia-activists-meet-armed-at-a-dairy-queen-to-talk-fears-about-americas-future/.
- Selznick, Gertrude Jaeger, and Stephen Steinberg. *The Tenacity of Prejudice: Anti-Semitism in Contemporary America*. 1st ed., vol. 4., Harper & Row, 1969.
- Shapiro, Robert Y., and Harpreet Mahajan. "Gender Differences in Policy Preferences: A Summary of Trends From the 1960s to the 1980s." *The Public Opinion Quarterly*, vol. 50, no. 1, 1986, pp. 42–61.
- Smith, Christian, 1960, and Michael Emerson. *American Evangelicalism: Embattled and Thriving*. University of Chicago Press, 1998.
- Steensland, Brian, et al. "The Measure of American Religion: Toward Improving the State of the Art." *Social Forces*, vol. 79, no. 1, 2000, pp. 291–318. *JSTOR*, doi:10.2307/2675572.
- Stephan, Walter G., et al. "Intergroup Threat Theory." *Handbook of Prejudice, Stereotyping, and Discrimination*, Psychology Press, 2009, pp. 43–59.
- Story, Cassidy. "Terrorist Threat", Punitive Public Policy, and the Intersectionality of Race and Religious Prejudice. Baylor University, May 2018.
- Summers, Randal W., 1946, and ProQuest (Firm). Social Psychology: How Other People Influence Our Thoughts and Actions / Volumes 1 and 2. Greenwood, an imprint of ABC-CLIO, LLC, 2017.

- Tajfel, H. "Individuals and Groups in Social Psychology." *British Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, vol. 18, no. 2, 1979, pp. 183–90, doi:10.1111/j.2044-8260.1979.tb00324.x.
- Tajfel, H. and Turner, J.C. (1986) "The Social Identity Theory of Intergroup Behavior". *Psychology of Intergroup Relations*, 5, 7-24.
- The State of American Public Opinion on Immigration in Spring 2006: A Review of Major Surveys. 17 May 2005, http://www.pewhispanic.org/2006/05/17/the-state-of-american-public-opinion-on-immigration-in-spring-2006-a-review-of-major-surveys/.
- Thompson, Derek. "How Immigration Became So Controversial." *The Atlantic*, 2 Feb. 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/02/why-immigration-divides/552125/.
- "U.S. Muslims Concerned About Their Place in Society, but Continue to Believe in the American Dream." *Pew Research Center: Religion and Public Life*, 26 July 2017, http://www.pewforum.org/2017/07/26/findings-from-pew-research-centers-2017-survey-of-us-muslims/.
- "Using Chi-Square Statistic in Research." *Statistics Solutions*, https://www.statisticssolutions.com/using-chi-square-statistic-in-research/. Accessed 5 Nov. 2018.
- Walker, Hunter. "Donald Trump Has Big Plans for 'Radical Islamic' Terrorists, 2016 and 'That Communist' Bernie Sanders." *Yahoo.Com*, 19 Nov. 2015, https://www.yahoo.com/news/donald-trump-has-big-plans-1303117537878070.html.
- Weisstein, Eric W. *Contingency Table*. http://mathworld.wolfram.com/ContingencyTable.html. Accessed 1 Oct. 2018.
- Woodberry, Robert D., and Christian S. Smith. "Fundamentalism et Al: Conservative Protestants in America." *Annual Review of Sociology*, vol. 24, no. 1, Aug. 1998, pp. 25–56. *annualreviews.org (Atypon)*, doi:10.1146/annurev.soc.24.1.25.

END NOTES

¹ This statement about education as a social learning process in an environment committed to tolerance is generally accurate. However, it is worthwhile to mention that a significant portion of American college students attend private institutions. In 2018, 14.8 million students attended public universities and 5.13 million attended private ("US College Enrollment Statistics…"). This means that approximately 25% of college students are attending private universities (some of which are religious institutions) that may not be as committed to tolerance as peer public institutions. The decreased tolerance in these institutions, such as Evangelical colleges, suggests that maybe individuals who attend Evangelical colleges are not as tolerant as their peers.

ii Aware of the misrepresentation in the Mturk worker population, namely an increased amount of college-educated and younger workers (Huff and Tingley 2015; Paolacci, Chandler, and Ipeirotis 2010; Story 2018), Story and Park implemented extra requirements at various points of data collection. Halfway through data collection, it was determined that the survey's sample was misrepresentative of the United States population because the respondents were more highly educated and not as old. In an attempt to solve this discrepancy, an age minimum requirement of thirty-six years old was added. The previous requirements regarding United States residency and citizenship were maintained. The introduction of the survey was updated to reflect the new age requirement. If Mturk workers answered the first question by selecting an age below thirty-six years, the respondent was deleted (Story 2018).

While this updated requirement improved the age discrepancy, it did not solve the overrepresentation of college attendees in the survey sample. In an attempt to resolve the education skew, respondent requirements were again altered in the last stage of data collection. The new requirement replaced the previous requirement to address the age issue. This new requirement prevented respondents with a four-year college degree or higher from participating in the survey (Story 2018).

Data collection was completed over a six-week time period in different batches of respondents. Each wave of survey administration involved at least three hundred respondents. Upon administration of each survey batch, the respondents' answers were verified for completion. Mechanical Turk workers who completed the survey appropriately received compensation within three days of finishing the survey. To prove their completion and the corresponding data, each worker entered a randomized code into the Mechanical Turk system. The codes were unique to each worker and were found at the end of their surveys.

Compensation for Mechanical Turk workers is decided upon by the survey designers. Story and Park used the national minimum wage to determine their worker's compensation. Through pre-testing the survey, it was determined that the survey took an average of six minutes to complete. Workers were compensated \$0.75 for their completion of the survey. Before beginning the survey, workers were informed that the survey was brief (Story 2018).

when compared to Catholics and Protestants in the multinomial logistic regression, it is worth noting that we did encounter one result between Evangelical Protestants and Mainline Protestants that was very close to reaching a value of significance. On the first model of our regression which compared the likelihood of approving of neither refugee admittance policy instead of approving of both policies for admittance, Mainline Protestants were less likely than Evangelical Protestants (b=-0.37) to disapprove of both policies instead of supporting both policies. This result occurred at a p value that was very close to being significant (0.056). I believe this relationship is worthy of evaluation in further research.